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A Pharisee and a Herodian walk into a bar… 

The mere fact that a Pharisee and a Herodian were 
approaching Jesus together must have put him on notice 
that some scheme was afoot.  The Pharisees and the 
Herodians were at opposite ends of the spectrum when it 
came to the politics of the day, particularly the issue of 
the Roman occupation of the Promised Land. 

The Herodians had bought into the occupation and made 
themselves friends of the emperor.  It was how they 
participated in the power structure and kept themselves 
at the top of the heap in Jewish society.  The Pharisees, 
the name means “set apart” or “separated,” exerted their 
influence informally by being in opposition to all that.  
The arrival of the two factions together to talk to Jesus 
was a dead giveaway about their intentions. 

Who is instigating this? 

As I read the story it’s easy to see that the Pharisees were 
the instigators.  The Herodians had the Romans behind 
them, so they probably were not that worried about Jesus.  
If he said anything the least bit at odds with what the 
Romans would allow, that would be the end of him, pure 
and simple.   

The Pharisees, on the other hand, had much more to lose 
if the movement Jesus was initiating caught on.  Their 
authority was informal to begin with and could be 
undermined much more easily.  The Herodians may have 
agreed to the encounter more as a form of entertainment 
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than anything.  Let the Pharisees and Jesus have it out.  
Whoever lost, that would mean just one less problem to 
worry about. 

More than either side bargained for 

Jesus’ response to the question about whether to pay 
taxes to the Romans, though, was a lot more than either 
side bargained for.  Paying to Caesar what was Caesar’s 
would have challenged the Pharisees to be consistent in 
their position.  If they were really against the Roman 
occupation, they should not have been making use of any 
the benefits, and there were many, that being a part of 
the Roman empire provided. Some examples: 

• The recognition of the value of Roman coins to aid in 
all sorts of commerce was something that everyone 
in the empire benefited from, Jews included.  

• Taxes to Rome preserved the peace and kept people 
like the Assyrians and Persians at bay.  There had 
not been a war in Israel since the Romans had 
arrived decades earlier. 

• Romans loved roads and had built a lot of them. 

But the Herodians would have been challenged by Jesus’ 
response, too.  After all, the Roman coin contained an 
inscription which made the emperor into a god.  That 
strikes pretty much at the heart of the Jewish religion 
that the Herodians claimed to be the guardians of.  At the 
very least, Jesus’ response should have given the 
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Herodians pause to think about what they were doing, 
and with whom they were in bed with. 

Enough with the history lesson 

Of course, homilies are not primarily about history 
lessons.  How could “giving to Caesar what is Caesar’s 
and to God what is God’s” be put into practice today? 

Giving to Caesar what is Caesar’s in a democracy seems 
to me to mean, at the very least, to take seriously the 
rights and responsibilities of citizenship.  We all benefit 
greatly from the common good that has been developed 
over the course of our life as a nation.  But there’s a 
responsibility that comes with it.  We are called to 
participate in the maintenance and promotion of that 
common good by taking an active part in the life of our 
community and larger realities such as state and nation.  

What can we give to God?  

Giving to God really applies to everything.  St. Francis 
figured that the only thing that he had not received from 
God were his sins.  They had come from nowhere but 
himself.  The air we breathe, the earth we till, the 
resources we take from it, none of that was created by us 
but are all gifts from God who made the earth livable but 
expects that we will be good stewards of it.  When we 
exercise our rights of citizenship, we are called by this 
reality to do so as an exercise of conscientious decision-
making and not fueled merely by our own self-interest. 
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Gifts given at confirmation are mean to be used 

When we celebrate a confirmation, we are reminded of 
some particular gifts of God:  the gifts of the Holy Spirit.  
In a moment we will pray that God will send down upon 
Elle those gifts in full measure:  Wisdom, understanding, 
counsel, fortitude, knowledge, piety, fear of the Lord. 

At the moment I’m most grateful for the gift of fortitude, 
the strength to follow through on the actions proposed by 
wisdom, understanding and counsel.  It seems really 
needed these days as we face all the fatigue that comes 
with dealing with a pandemic, and that in an election 
year.  We are being worn down by all that, day by day, 
and the temptation is to just give up, to let our guard 
down, to quit practicing the vigilance times like these 
require. 

It’s heartening to know that we have been given a gift, a 
tool to deal with all that.  As we pray for Elle we can pray 
for ourselves, too.  Maybe say to the Holy Spirit, “Help me 
find that fortitude you gave me.  I know it’s around here 
somewhere.  I know I have need of it right now. 


